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GLASTON DISCLOSURE POLICY 
 
 

1. General 
 
Glaston’s Disclosure Policy describes the principles and procedures by which the company communicates with 
the capital markets. Glaston aims to ensure that all parties operating in the market have immediate and 
simultaneous access to essential and adequate information in order to determine the value of Glaston's shares. 
 
Glaston’s shares are listed on NASDAQ Helsinki Ltd (Helsinki Stock Exchange) and they are incorporated in 
the book-entry system maintained by Euroclear Finland Ltd. The company has one series of share. The share 
trading code is GLA1V.  
 
Glaston’s Board of Directors has approved this Disclosure Policy, which is reviewed at regular intervals and 
revised if necessary. The Disclosure Policy is delivered to all of the company’s units.  
 
Approved by: Board of Directors 
Policy history: 

First approved: 19 June 2012 
Reviewed: 2 January 2016 
 

2.      Purpose of policy 
 
The objective is to ensure that Glaston’s disclosure obligations and restrictions resulting from the Finnish 
Securities Market Act, the Companies Act, the standards of the Financial Supervisory Authority (FIN-FSA), the 
rules of NASDAQ Helsinki, the Securities Market Association’s Finnish Corporate Governance Code and other 
regulations relating to listed companies are understood by Glaston’s employees. 

 
3.      Communications directed at the capital markets 

 
The aim of communications directed at the capital markets is to ensure that the markets have material and 
adequate information about the company and its shares in order to determine the fair value of Glaston shares.  
Investor relations are part of management responsibility, integrating finance, corporate and financial 
communications and compliance with the provisions of the Finnish Securities Market Act. The goal is 
maintaining efficient contact between Glaston and its stakeholders.  
 

4.       Roles and responsibilities 
 
Glaston’s President & CEO, Chief Financial Officer and Director, Communications and Marketing are primarily 
responsible for contacts with investors, analysts and shareholders. The spokespersons are the President & 
CEO, the Chief Financial Officer and the Communications Director. 

 
5.       Disclosure obligation 

 
In accordance with the rules of the Finland Securities Market Act, the Financial Supervisory Authority (FIN-
FSA) and NASDAQ Helsinki, Glaston ensures that all parties operating in the market have simultaneous 
access to adequate and material information about the company to determine the value of the company’s 
securities. Information is published without undue delay. 
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In accordance with the Securities Market Act and the standards of the Financial Supervisory Authority (FIN-
FSA), the disclosure obligation is divided into regular and continuous disclosure requirements. Regular 
disclosure refers to regularly published information about the company’s financial performance and position, 
such as the interim reports, the financial statement bulletin and the financial statements. Continuous disclosure 
refers to information on matters that the company considers may materially impact the value of the company’s 
securities.  
 

6.      Principles of the publication of material information 
 
The following principles are adhered to in the disclosure of information to the market: 

• communication is consistent and adequate to enable the recipient to assess its impact on the 
company’s financial situation and future  

• information is published without undue delay 
• all stakeholders receive information simultaneously 
• all press releases are published on Glaston website 
• stock exchange releases are published in English and Finnish 

 
 

7. Communication with investors 
 
Glaston Corporation’s President & CEO, Chief Financial Officer and Director, Communications and Marketing 
are primarily responsible for contacts with investors, shareholders and analysts. They are also Glaston’s 
spokespersons. 
 
Glaston responds continuously and without undue delay to enquiries of a routine nature from shareholders, 
investors, analysts and the media. Only the company's spokespersons have the right to make public 
statements on the company’s material information. The goal is that spokespersons should be accessible are far 
as possible according to time and resources and that information relating to the company is fairly and equally 
available.  
 
Glaston meets regularly with investors and equity analysts in Finland at meetings where it presents the 
company and its business model, strategy and financial performance. 
 
The information that the company gives in meetings and company presentations directed at investors and 
analysts is restricted to facts that have already been published or are generally known in the market. 
 
Corporate Communications prepares and coordinates all events and presentations directed at shareholders, 
investors and analysts. 
 

8. Guidance 
 
Glaston publishes annually market guidance on the company’s future outlook. Guidance covers annual net 
sales and the operating result. The outlook for the following year is communicated in connection with the 
interim report of the final quarter of the year. Glaston does not publish quarterly guidance. Presented 
projections and statements are based on the management’s current view of the development of the Group and 
its operations.  
 
Glaston’s guidance is published on the company's website and in quarterly reports, the annual report and 
investor presentations. 

 
9. Profit warnings 

 
Under the continuous disclosure obligation prescribed in the Securities Market Act, a change (both positive and 
negative) in an issuer’s forecast result, financial position or future outlook must be published in a profit warning 
without undue delay, if the change is likely to have a material impact on the value of the issuer’s securities. 
 
A profit warning is issued without undue delay, if Glaston expects that the result will deviate significantly from 
the company’s published guidance. A profit warning relating to a weakening or an improvement of a published 
outlook is published as a stock exchange release.  

 



 

 
10. Profit forecast room for manoeuvre and terms 

 
Room for manoeuvre in the development of the profit forecast is examined annually in connection with the 
approval of the financial statements. At the same time, the terms to be used in the profit forecast are 
determined. 

 
11. Market assessments 

 
Glaston monitors market expectations. If these and the logic behind market assessments deviate significantly 
from the company’s published guidance, Glaston may initiate the necessary measures to inform the market. 
 
Only already published material is supplied to investors and analysts. On request, the company may check a 
report/analysis prepared by an analyst only with respect to the accuracy of information or with respect to 
information that is freely available. The company does not comment on assessments or forecasts of capital 
market representatives, nor is it responsible for them. 
 
Glaston in no way comments of the company’s valuation or the price development of its shares, favours a 
particular analyst or supplies analysts’ reports to investors. 

 
12. Silent period 

 
Glaston observes a three-week silent period ahead of the publication of financial results. During this period, the 
company’s representatives do not meet with investors or analysts and do not comment on the company’s 
financial position. 
 
If an event during the silent period requires immediate disclosure, Glaston publishes the information without 
undue delay in accordance with disclosure rules and may comment on the issue in question. 

 
13. Financial reports 

 
Glaston publishes a strategy, financial targets and financial statements in the annual report and in the interim 
reports. Financial statements can be disclosed internally or to external parties only when the company has 
published a stock exchange release containing the corresponding information. All of each year’s reports and 
financial statements as well as the financial reporting timetable are available on the company’s website at the 
address www.glaston.net immediately after the publication of the corresponding stock exchange release. 
 
The annual report is published annually no later than three weeks before the Annual General Meeting. Glaston 
publishes a quarterly interim report that examines the company’s business development and financial 
performance. The annual report and the interim reports are published in Finnish and English. 
 
 

14. Flagging notifications 
 
Under the Securities Market Act, shareholders are obliged to notify changes in their holdings and voting rights 
to the Financial Supervisory Authority (FIN-FSA) and to the company which is the subject of ownership. A 
notification must be made when the holding or proportion of voting rights reaches, exceeds or falls below 5, 10, 
15, 20, 25, 30, 50 or 90 percent, or two thirds, of the voting rights or number of shares of the company (flagging 
threshold). Glaston discloses the information provided in the notification without undue delay. 



 

15. Reporting language 
 
Glaston’s official reporting language is Finnish. All official material is published in Finnish and English. Due to 
its international operations, the company’s main business language is English. 

 
16. Stock exchange releases 

 
Matters that Glaston considers could materially affect the value of the company’s securities and thus possibly 
influence the share price must be announced to NASDAQ Helsinki Ltd.and key media as a stock exchange 
release without undue delay. 
 
A stock exchange release is published due to the following events, unless special reasons exist for not doing 
so: 

• Events such as mergers and acquisitions, joint ventures or partnerships that have great strategic 
significance 

• Orders and sales agreements whose value is at least EUR 2 million or events which are otherwise of 
great strategic significance 

• Other strategically important events for the entire Group 
 
17. Press releases 

 
Corporate Communications regularly publishes company news in press releases directed at the media and 
analysts. Company news consists, for example, of smaller acquisitions or partnerships, smaller orders and 
agreements, successful customer events, new product announcements, new technical solutions, cooperation 
agreements with customers and partners, and business unit and local management appointments. 

 
18. Trade media releases 

 
Releases and articles directed at trade media contain more detailed information about Glaston’s products and 
technology. 

 
19. Local news 

 
Purely local-level news, such as local appointments, work opportunities and events may be disclosed without 
the special consent of Corporate Communications. A local company may publish press releases on local 
matters, such as the opening of operating premises, the local company’s activities etc., but not the local 
company’s financial results. 

 
 
20. Interviews with the financial media 

 
All financial media interviews are coordinated by Corporate Communications. 

 
21. Communication channels 

 
The main channel for up-to-date information is the Company’s website, which is equally available to all 
stakeholders.  

 
22. Rumours and leaks 

 
The company does not comment on rumours, but responds to them immediately if it is probable that they will 
have a material impact on the company’s share price. If information that could materially affect the share price 
has been leaked before its publication or if material information has been inadvertently disclosed to a limited 
group of recipients, Glaston publishes a release on the matter without delay.  
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 

 
23. Insider administration 

 
In addition to statutory insider regulations, Glaston complies with the insider guidelines for listed companies 
approved by NASDAQ Helsinki Ltd as well as the regulations and guidelines of the Finnish Financial 
Supervisory Authority (FIN-FSA).  
 
Glaston’s permanent insiders include the statutory insiders, namely the Board of Directors, the President & 
CEO and the main responsible auditor. In addition to these, Members of the Executive Management Group are 
also permanent insiders with a duty to disclose their ownership in Glaston.  
 
Glaston’s permanent company-specific non-public insider register also includes some other management 
personnel and white-collar employees according to their job descriptions. At the preparation stage of significant 
projects, the company also keeps a project-specific insider register. Insiders are given a written statement of 
their inclusion in an insider register as well as guidelines on insider obligations.  
 
Statutory and permanent insiders must as far as possible schedule trading in Glaston securities to such times 
when the market has access to comprehensive information on facts and figures affecting the value of the said 
securities. A suitable time is generally after the publication of the financial statement bulletin or interim report, 
except for project-specific insiders. The company's insiders may not trade in the company’s shares during the 
14 days (Glaston’s recommendation is 21 days) prior to publication of an interim report or the financial 
statement bulletin (closed window). Project-specific insiders are prohibited from trading in the company’s 
securities until the project concerned has been cancelled or disclosed. 
 
The company’s insider registers are maintained by Corporate Communications, which is responsible for 
updating the information. Shareholding information on the company’s permanent insiders as well as their 
related parties’ shareholdings are available in the SIRE system of Euroclear Finland Ltd. The information is 
also on Glaston’s website. 

 
 

 
 
 


